CALIFORNIA STATE UNIVERSITY, LONG BEACH

ACADEMIC SENATE MEETING NO. 2

SEPTEMBER 21, 2006

M I N U T E S

1. CALL TO ORDER
The meeting was called to order by the Chair, Praveen Soni, in the Towner Auditorium. All voting members were present except: COTA: K. Clippinger; CBA: E. Smith, M. Walter; CoED: D. O’Connor; COE: H. Rahai, J. Torabzadeh; CHHS: R. Friis, B. Vogel; CLA: A. Jaffe, V. Rodriguez; STDSVCS: J. Prince; STAFF: V. Jacobo; C. Rice; STUDENTS: S. Mistry; EX OFFICIO: W. Griffith, L. Kingsford, M. Khan, R. Kochan, G. Riposa, A. Taylor, R. Vogel. EXCUSED ABSENCES: D. Jacques, L. Huckabay, H. O’Lawrence, E. Blankley,  A. Colburn, L. Henriques, F.K. Alexander, S. Cox, D. Robinson.
2. APPROVAL OF AGENDA

The Agenda for the September 21, 2006 Academic Senate meeting was approved with the following revisions: removal of Item 6.1, Report of the President, and addition of Item 8.4, Resolution in Support of Proposition 1D.

3. APPROVAL OF MINUTES

The Minutes of the Academic Senate meeting of September 7, 2006 were approved as distributed.

4. ANNOUNCEMENTS

a.
As a result of the Open Discussion at the last Senate meeting, sign-in sheets were available at each entrance to Psychology 150. There will be an oral roll call as well as sign-in sheets at the next two meetings and then the merits of each will be evaluated.
b.
 Mary Boyce, representative from WASC, visited our campus recently and met with the Retreat Planning Committee, the Executive Committee, and the campus WASC Review Committee.
c.
Lee Vail, Music, has been elected Chair of the Academic Appeals Committee, and Darwin Hall, Economics, has been elected Chair of the Scholarly and Creative Activity Committee. All Academic Senate Councils and Committees have elected chairs for the 2006/07 academic year.
d.
The call for applications for NCAA faculty representative will be distributed next week to tenured faculty. The deadline for applications is October 23, 2006 and should be sent to Brenda Vogel, Chair, Committee on Athletics c/o the Academic Senate Office.

e.
We have received the request from the Academic Senate CSU to begin the process for seeking nominees for CSU Faculty Trustee. Some time in the near future, tenured faculty will receive a call for nominations.

f.
Margaret Merryfield, Associate Vice President of Academic Personnel, has notified the Senate Office that the following Academic Administrators will be reviewed this year: Marilyn Crego, Dean, University College and Extension Services; Laura Kingsford, Dean, College of Natural Sciences and Mathematics; and Cecile Lindsay, Associate Vice President, Graduate and Undergraduate Programs, Academic Affairs.

g.
The California State University has named 19 students to receive the 2006/07 William R. Hearst/CSU Trustees’ Award for Outstanding Achievement. The winners, including Vicki Storberg of CSULB, were honored on September 19, 2006 at the CSU Board of Trustees meeting in Long Beach.
h.
The strategic planning initiative called Cornerstones began in May 1996 and now must launch a successor initiative to guide development over the next decade. The planning process will be coordinated by a steering committee that includes three faculty members recommended by campus Senates and chosen by the Chancellor. Please submit the name of a faculty member together with a brief write-up on his/her background (100 words or less) by Tuesday, September 26, 2006. The faculty member must have fewer than fifteen years of experience in the CSU and ideally should have some experience in collegial governance either at the campus or system level. The ASCSU will fill forward five names to the Chancellor who will select three faculty members to serve on the steering committee.  

i.
Per the Academic Senate General Procedures and Membership Structures, “ meetings are open except when there is discussion or materials dealing with personnel cases or with matters of a privileged nature.”

j.
With regard to the open discussion conversation about parking, we are continuing to working on that issue.

k.
Senator Stacy Young announced that EOP is sponsoring a Graduate and Professional Schools Day on

November 9, 2006 from 10:00 a.m. – 2:00 p.m.at the Speakers Platform. Last year 130 schools participated.

l.
Senator Olson announced that Esteban Fernandez-Juricic will be the speaker at the Faculty Supper Club on October 4, 2006. The topic of the presentation is “How Birds See Their World.”

m.
Provost Abrahamse reported on behalf of President Alexander. She urged all to pay close attention to Proposition 1D. The search for Provost is moving along on schedule, and candidates will be on campus the second or third week of October.
5. REPORT OF THE ACADEMIC SENATE CSU

David Hood, History, and CSULB representative to the Academic Senate CSU, reported on the Academic Senate CSU September 14-15, 2006 plenary session. He informed the Senate that Chancellor Reed and Vice Chancellor Reichard presented reports to the ASCSU. The ASCSU passed three resolutions: 1) Resolution in Support of Proposition 1D, 2) Laboratory Science Requirements for Freshman Admission, and 3) Transparent Disclosure of CSU Executive Salaries.

6. REPORT OF THE CFA

Lydia Sondhi, President, CSULB Chapter of CFA, reported that bargaining with the CSU ceased on September 15, 2006. The CSU asked to go to impasse. Dr. Sondhi invited everyone to attend the bargaining roadshow for a clarification of the issues which was being held from 4:30 – 6:00 PM on September 21st. Faculty and students will be going to the Chancellor’s Office on November 15, 2006 in support for a better dialogue with the CSU.
7. ADVISORY COUNCIL ON ENROLLMENT MANAGEMENT

Item 8.1, Membership of Advisory Council on Enrollment Management (AS-696-06/EC), came before the Senate for action.

It was M/S/P to appoint the following faculty members to the Advisory Council on Enrollment Management: Maulana Karenga, Black Studies, reappointment for a three-year term expiring at the conclusion of the 2008-09 academic year; M. Sue Stanley, Family & Consumer Sciences, reappointment for a three-year term expiring at the conclusion of the 2008-09 academic year; Jalal Torabzadeh, Mechanical & Aerospace Engineering, for a one-year term expiring at the conclusion of the 2006-07 academic year (replacement for Simon Kim).
8. CURRICULUM AND EDUCATIONAL POLICIES COUNCIL

Item 8.2, Revision: Charge of Curriculum and Educational Policies Council (AS-697-06/CEPC), came before the Senate for a first reading.

It was M/S (Curtis/Huckaby) to approve the following revision to the charge of the Curriculum and Educational Policies Council by adding the following italicized and underlined language to paragraph 1 under specific responsibilities of the Council:

1.
To review and make recommendations regarding new and substantially modified graduate and undergraduate degrees, minors, options, credentials, and certificates including self-support programs.

David Huckaby, Chair, Curriculum and Educational Policies council, informed the Senate that there have been changes in the mode of delivery, and that there have been an increasing number of programs run through Extension. These programs should also follow the same rigorous approval process as the University.
It was M/S (Johnson/Hood) to waive the first reading. The motion passed.

Discussion returned to the main motion. Senator Andersen inquired who decided whether a degree was “substantially modified.” Senator Huckaby answered that the decision is made by the Associate Vice President for Academic Affairs—Graduate and Undergraduate Programs.
The body came to a vote. The revision to the charge of the Curriculum and Educational Policies Council passed.

9. STUDENT GRIEVANCE POLICY

Item 8.3, Student Grievance Policy (AS-698-06/CEPC), came before the Senate for a first reading.

It was M/S (Huckaby/Hamm) to approve the proposed Student Grievance Policy.
Senator Huckaby, Chair, Curriculum and Educational Policies Council, informed the Senate that there are currently two policy statements dealing with grievances – one for graduate grievances, and one for undergraduate grievances. The Council decided to combine the policies to apply to all students. The purpose of the policy is to have a process in place to be used when no other policy applies to the situation.

Senator Okahana asked how the members of the hearing committee were selected, and expressed concern that there was no appeal provision. Senator Huckaby answered that the Dean would select the members of the hearing committee. Senator Hamm stated that a student would still be able to grieve to a higher level.

Further discussion ensued. Senator Merryfield announced that she would propose an amendment related to the due process issues.

The Chair requested that any amendments be forwarded to Donna Reese or Kiry Meng in the Academic Senate Office for consideration by the Executive Committee.

This item will come before the Senate for a second reading at the meeting of November 2, 2006.

10. RESOLUTION IN SUPPORT OF PROPOSITION 1D

Item 8.4, Resolution in Support of Proposition 1D, came before the Senate for action.

It was M/S (Hood/Olson) to adopt the following resolution:
WHEREAS, Proposition 1D is an investment in our schools, in our children and in California’s future; and

WHEREAS, Providing a quality education for our kids is the most important thing we can do to invest in their future; and

WHEREAS, The best way to grow our economy and create good-paying jobs is to create world-class public schools — with adequate educational facilities — that give our students the skills they need to succeed in the workforce; and

WHEREAS, Proposition 1D provides over $7 billion for Kindergarten through 12th grade education and an additional $3 billion for Higher Education; and

WHEREAS, Proposition 1D allocates funds to retrofit and upgrade our schools and colleges to ensure they can withstand the impact of natural disasters like earthquakes; and

WHEREAS, Proposition 1D includes funding directed at our kids’ safety, including school security, playground safety, removal of asbestos and replacing leaky and dangerous roofs; and

WHEREAS, Proposition 1D will relieve overcrowding, help reduce class sizes and give students a real opportunity to learn; and

WHEREAS, more than 60 percent of California’s schools are 25 years of age or older and require major repairs; and

WHEREAS, Proposition 1D will help pay for wiring classrooms and providing 21st Century technology, and builds vocational education facilities so that all students are given the skills they need to get a job and succeed in life; and

WHEREAS, For every dollar California invests to get students in and through college, the state’s economy receives a $3 net return on that investment; and
WHEREAS, California’s community colleges and state universities (UC and CSU) continue to grow exponentially – with community colleges providing instruction to over 2 million students every year and California’s universities expected to grow to accommodate nearly 650,000 students – we need to provide funding to modernize and upgrade teaching and research facilities to remain competitive with other states; and 

WHEREAS, Proposition 1D provides strict accountability to ensure that the money is spent properly; and

WHEREAS, Proposition 1D will be subjected to independent audits, and misusing them is a crime, punishable by time in jail.  This information will be made available to the public so taxpayers can ensure their money is spent properly and will NOT go to waste; and

WHEREAS, Proposition 1D is so important for California’s future that both candidates for Governor, Phil Angelides and Arnold Schwarzenegger, as well as a bipartisan majority of the Legislature, support the measure.

THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED by the Academic Senate at California State University, Long Beach that we support Proposition 1D on the November 7, 2006 ballot.

Senator Hood informed the Senate that passage of this resolution is badly needed by the CSU and K-12. He urged the Senate to adopt the proposed resolution. This proposition does not have a lot of voter support, and he urged Senators to talk to their neighbors in order to get the word out.

Elena Macias, Assistant Vice President for Governmental and Community Relations, made a presentation to the Senate with detailed information about the Proposition. It is attached to these Minutes as Appendix I.

The body came to a vote. The resolution passed unanimously.

11. ACADEMIC SENATE RETREAT

The Chair informed the Senate that retreat participants will receive a packet of information prior to the date of the Retreat. The purpose of the Retreat is to encourage discussion and exchange of ideas in the course of developing a mission statement for the future. The Academic Senate has never considered the mission of the University. This is the most opportune moment in time in which to undertake this task since we have a new President and are searching for a new Provost.

The Chair introduced David Dowell, Vice Provost for Enrollment and Strategic Planning. Dr. Dowell stated that he was excited that the Senate is tackling the big picture. He reported that the President is interested in student success and graduation rates. CSULB’s graduation rate has improved by 17% in recent years. Our freshman graduation rates are higher than the CSU average, and women’s graduation rate is 10% higher than men. There are gaps in ethnic groups. CSULB participated in a national survey of student engagement conducted by Indiana University Center for Survey Research which is a respected survey of over 1000 colleges and universities.  The purpose of the survey is to determine the student’s perception of a campus. A comparison is made between CSULB and similar campuses. Students want greater academic challenge, an enriching education, more supportive campus environment, and opportunities to interact with other ethnicities.
Dr. Dowell turned the floor over to Dorothy Abrahamse, Provost and Senior Vice President for Academic Affairs. CSULB is surprisingly unique. High school graduates statewide will continue to grow until 2011. California demographics suggest an increase in Asian and Latino students. The question is in what proportion that population will pursue higher education. Access to education is a commitment of the Legislature. The CSU compact with the Governor assures a 2.5% per year increase in funding. National reports are talking about a crisis in higher education. Most attention has been given to the Spelling Commission report which was authorized by the Department of Education. It addresses four major concerns: cost, financial aid – need-based v. merit-based, learning outcomes, and achievement gaps. 
The Chair informed the Senate that President Alexander will be the keynote speaker at the Retreat. He recognized Ken Curtis, Betsy Decyk, and Emma Daugherty Phillingane for their efforts in providing background information for the retreat packets. The ideas from discussion at the Retreat will provide us with material to draft the mission and vision statements for CSULB.
12. ADJOURNMENT
The meeting adjourned at 3:30 P.M.
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